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December 10, 2021 

 

Deborah Tackett, Chief of Historic Preservation 

Planning Department 

City of Miami Beach 

1700 Convention Center Drive, 2nd Floor 

Miami Beach, Florida 33139 

 

Re: HPB21-0478 – Request for Modification of Historic 

Preservation Board Approval of HPB File 7632 and HPB17-0159 for 

a Certificate of Appropriateness for the Property located at 601 

Washington Avenue_- REVISED Letter of Intent_____________________ 

 

Dear Debbie: 

 This law firm represents Washington Squared Owner, LLC 

(“Applicant”) in its application concerning the property located at 

601 Washington Avenue (“Property”).  Please consider this letter 

the Applicant’s revised letter of intent in support of a modification 

of HPB File 7632 and HPB17-0159 for a Certificate of 

Appropriateness to construct a sound barrier wall along the north 

and west perimeter of the pool deck at the Property. 

 

 Property Description.  The Property is comprised of 

approximately 68,770 square feet (1.58 acres) located on the entire 

eastern block of Washington Avenue between 6th and 7th Streets.  

The Washington Avenue corridor in this area supports mainly 

commercial uses.  The Property is identified by Miami-Dade County 

Folio No. 02-4203-004-0810.  The Property is located within the 

City of Miami Beach (“City”) Flamingo Park Local Historic District 

and the Miami Beach National Register Architectural District.  The 

Property is zoned CD-2, Commercial, Medium Intensity (“CD-2”), a 

zoning district allowing hotels as a main permitted use and 

Neighborhood Impact Establishments (NIEs) as a conditional use.  

Notably, the CD-2 zoning district provides development incentives 
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for the Washington Avenue corridor in which the Property is located. 

  

 Approved Development Program.  On May 10, 2016, through HPB File 7632, the Historic 

Preservation Board (HPB) approved a 7-story mixed-use development on the Property with 

ground floor retail and second floor parking level 100% valet operated in a 2-story podium 

spanning the entire block and a 5-story, Z-shaped hotel tower with 266 units located above the 

podium at the southern half of the Property (“HPB Approval”). See Exhibit A, HPB Approval.  The 

HPB approved variances for small portions of the Z-shaped tower and the east side of the 

amenity level (facing the alley).  The Applicant has since renovated ground level portions and 

built the entire project, known as the Goodtime Hotel.       

 

 The Applicant’s approval included renovation and restoration of the ground floor historic 

exteriors for the majority of the existing contributing structures built between 1925 and 1939, 

with new construction immediately adjacent.  The Applicant renovated the highly detailed Art 

Deco monumentality, surface ornamentation, and decorative elements such as the corrugated 

and scalloped façade elements, and vertical columns with flowered capitals.  Located mid-block 

on the ground floor, a landscaped breezeway running completely through the building provides 

open air pedestrian access between Washington Avenue and Collins Court, and entry into the 

1st-floor hotel lobby.  The western half of the breezeway will be approximately 2-stories tall and 

the west end of the breezeway has a decorative portico structure.  

 

The podium’s entire second floor contains vehicular parking spaces that will be setback 

from the ground floor retail and heavily landscaped in order to screen the parking.  Additional 

landscaped areas are located at the base of the hotel tower, creating a green roof on the podium.  

The hotel tower is composed of reduced-sized hotel rooms as permitted by the Washington 

Avenue zoning incentives.  To complement the smaller hotel units, the hotel project features a 

unique recreational amenity level on the northern half of the 3rd floor.  This recreational space is 

open to the public and includes an indoor restaurant, an outdoor café, a pool deck and swimming 

pool and a terrace area. The pool deck and terrace areas will also include two bars, cabanas and 

lawn chairs, provision for DJ and live music, and back-of-house areas.   

 

 On July 26, 2016 and January 24, 2017, through Order Nos. PB0616-0031 and PB06-0075, 

the Planning Board approved a Conditional Use Permit for construction of a new structure with 

more than 50,000 square feet, including a parking garage with mechanical parking lifts,1 and a 

NIE with outdoor entertainment on the pool deck (collectively the “PB Approval”). See Exhibit B, 

PB Approval.  The PB Approval includes the operational hours and appropriate restrictions to 

address the proposed uses.  

                                                           
1 The Applicant chose not to construct the mechanical parking lifts.  



Deborah Tackett, Chief of Historic Preservation 

Page 3 

 
 

 

Bercow Radell Fernandez Larkin & Tapanes | 305.377.6236 direct | 305.377.6222 fax | mamster@brzoninglaw.com 

 

 On December 20, 2017, through Supplemental Order HPB17-0159, the HPB approved one 

design modification for the center portion of the hotel tower, and one variance for a small 

portion of the side setback facing a street for the residential (which is the hotel portion) at the 

southeast corner of the hotel tower due to an easement in an old deed (“HPB Approval II”). See 

Exhibit C, HPB Approval II. HPB Approval II changed the originally proposed fluted panels with a 

smooth stucco treatment to provide an appropriate contrast to reduce the scale and massing of 

the structure. This modification ensured that the entire building remained compatible with the 

adjacent buildings.   

  

 Current Status.  On April 15, 2021, the Applicant opened the Goodtime Hotel to the public  

This is the culmination of 7 years of work by the Applicant, from teaming up with the City to get 

the Washington Avenue incentives adopted in 2014, to PB and HPB Approvals in 2016 and 2017, 

and to building permit and construction of this full-block mixed-use development.  The Applicant 

remains steadfast in its commitment to and revitalization of Washington Avenue.  The concept 

from day one has always been about providing a daytime rooftop outdoor venue, not a ground 

floor venue, thus allowing the ground floor to have flourishing daytime commercial uses.  This is 

a marked transition from the numerous nighttime and super late hour nightclubs that had 

numerous additional issues and had barren storefronts during daylight hours.  This is both a key 

component to the Goodtime Hotel as well as to the successful rejuvenation and realignment of 

Washington Avenue. 

 

 All new establishments have their growing pains at start-up, especially those that are 

catalysts to major neighborhood change, such as the Goodtime Hotel.  The City has issued noise 

violations to the Applicant for sound emanating to the west of the pool deck, all of which the 

Applicant has appealed.  The Applicant has been heard for two progress reports at the Planning 

Board and continued to January 25, 2022.   

 

 To address the concerns, the Applicant has used is best efforts to control the sound.  First, 

by adjusting the sound system, removing select speakers, lowering others from the western 

portion of the pool deck, and regularly monitoring sound levels.  Second, the Applicant adjusted 

the programming of the outdoor pool deck, temporarily stopping premiere DJ acts on the 

weekends and keeping music at ambient background levels until the installation of an upgraded 

sound mitigation system.  Notably, these operational conditions remain in place today.  Third, 

the Applicant hired Criterion Acoustics, a firm with extensive sound system experience. Through 

a comprehensive evaluation of the sound system and the existing conditions on the pool deck, 

Criterion Acoustics has determined that a sound absorption barrier higher than the existing 

parapet wall is a critical component for sound control.  As a result, the Applicant seeks a 

modification of HPB File 7632 and HPB17-0159 for a Certificate of Appropriateness to construct 
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a sound barrier wall along the north and west perimeter of the pool deck at the Property – it 

being a critical part of the sound mitigation system. 

 

 Proposed Modification.  The Applicant proposes to construct a 10’ sound barrier wall from 

the floor of the pool deck along the north and west perimeter of the pool deck at the Property, 

with short wraparound sections at the southwest and northeast corners.2 Specifically, along the 

perimeter the majority of the sound barrier will be installed in the existing outermost parapet 

wall3 that is part of the parking level below the pool deck.  The portion at the northwest corner 

behind the decorative corner tower will be setback further to respect that historic element.  The 

sound barrier will be built using the Noishield Sound Barrier System, which blocks line-of-sight 

sound transmission and absorbs sound energy radiating from the Property. Further, the sound 

barrier has “Continuline” specialty details to conceal support posts and “Slim-Line” face-applied 

panels to permit utilization of existing support structures and installation from either the front 

or the rear of the support wall components.  See the product specification at the end of the plans 

submitted with this application.  To further assist with noise control, the speakers on the pool 

deck will be limited to a maximum height of 7’.  The exterior of the sound barrier will be covered 

by a green wall, which is an extension of the existing 2nd floor planter and wire system that 

supports extensive vine growth already flourishing.   

  

 The proposed modification improves the current conditions. Presently, the small parapet 

walls  above the pool deck do not shield the cabanas that protrude above from view from the 

adjacent streets.  This creates a lack of cohesion, where the cabana structures detract from the 

ground level historic elevations.  The proposed sound barrier will effectively add approximately 

6.5’ more and block the cabanas from view and the extended green wall creates a softer, uniform 

backdrop to allow the historic facades to maintain their prominence.  

 

 Sea Level Rise and Resiliency Criteria.  The HPB and PB Approvals predate the adoption 

of the sea level rise and resiliency criteria in Section 133-50(a), and therefore, the project should 

not be subject to the criteria.  For information purposes, we are providing responses to the 

criteria as follows: 

 

(1) A recycling or salvage plan for partial or total demolition shall be provided. 

 

The Applicant will provide a recycling or salvage plan, if applicable, during permitting.  

 

                                                           
2 The previously submitted plans for this application included a 12’ sound barrier. 
3 The existing approximately 3.5’ tall partial walls located by the cabana structures on the pool deck will remain and 

be inside the proposed sound barrier system.   
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(2) Windows that are proposed to be replaced shall be hurricane proof impact 

windows. 

 

The Applicant installed hurricane impact windows with the original project and no windows are 

part of this application. 

 

(3) Where feasible and appropriate, passive cooling systems, such as operable 

windows, shall be provided. 

 

Operable windows were not feasible for commercial or hotel development.  The second-floor 

parking level is open air for circulation and screened with landscaping.   

 

(4) Whether resilient landscaping (salt tolerant, highly water-absorbent, native or 

Florida friendly plants) will be provided. 

 

The Applicant provided abundant landscaping on the Property, including on the pool deck, 

including native and Florida-friendly plants appropriate for the area, and salt tolerant species.  

The same vines will create the exterior green wall for the sound barrier.  

 

(5) Whether adopted sea level rise projections in the Southeast Florida Regional 

Climate Action Plan, as may be revised from time-to-time by the Southeast 

Florida Regional Climate Change Compact, including a study of land elevation 

and elevation of surrounding properties were considered. 

 

No ground level work is proposed as part of this application.  The historic nature of the ground 

level buildings has been preserved and the existing roadway elevation, including ADA access 

considerations, result in commercial ground level uses locate below BFE.  As a result, the ground 

level up to BFE + 1’ have flood panels to protect the ground floor during potential flooding 

events.  

 

(6) The ground floor, driveways, and garage ramping for new construction shall be 

adaptable to the raising of public rights-of-ways and adjacent land. 

 

No ground level work is proposed as part of this application.  The historic nature of the ground 

level buildings that have been preserved and the existing roadway elevation, including ADA 

access considerations, result in commercial ground level uses locate below BFE.  However, an 

increase in the roadways to 5.26’ NGVD can be accommodated, both for entrances and the ramp 

to the parking level that are proposed to be at 6.0’ NGVD to preserve the historic facades for the 
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majority of the entire block.  Further, where feasible and appropriate, all critical mechanical and 

electrical systems shall be located above base flood elevation. 

 

(7) Existing buildings shall be, where reasonably feasible and appropriate, elevated 

to the base flood elevation. 

 

The Applicant preserved the historic facades on an entire City block and these are at 6.0’ NGVD.  

It was not feasible to elevate them.  The ground level is commercial and  floodproofed and 

protected with flood barriers.  The second floor is the parking level, which means that the hotel 

level is at 32’ NGVD – a substantially height above BFE.   

 

(8) When habitable space is located below the base flood elevation plus City of 

Miami Beach Freeboard, wet or dry flood proofing systems will be provided in 

accordance with Chapter of 54 of the City Code. 

 

No ground level work is proposed as part of this application.  The ground level is properly 

floodproofed and protected with flood barriers. 

 

(9) Where feasible and appropriate, water retention systems shall be provided. 

 

The City has already approved the hotel development and it has been built.  The proposed sound 

barrier wall does not impact water retention.  

 

(10) As applicable to all new construction, water retention systems shall be provided. 

  

The City has already approved the hotel development and it has been built.  The proposed sound 

barrier wall does not impact water retention. 

 

(11) Cool pavement material or porous pavement materials shall be utilized. 

 

The City has already approved the hotel development and it has been built.  The proposed sound 

barrier wall does not impact paved or landscaped areas. 

 

(12) The design of each project shall minimize the potential for heat island effects 

on-site.  

 

The existing, already built development provides shading, which serves to minimize heat island 

effect.  The proposed sound barrier will extend an already extensive green wall further abating 

heat island effects.  
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Conclusion.  The already constructed and open Goodtime Hotel accomplishes quality infill 

redevelopment and reuse of historic properties.  In concert with the Washington Avenue Master 

Plan, the project refocuses the pedestrian environment of Washington Avenue, with a high-

quality design in harmony with the fabric of the historic district.  The proposed sound barrier 

wall is an additional safeguard needed to ensure appropriate operations on the pool deck that 

are essentially to the continued viability of the Goodtime Hotel, and in turn the revitalization of 

the Washington Avenue corridor.  We look forward to your favorable review of the Project.  

Please contact me on my direct line at (305) 377-6236 should you have any questions or 

concerns. 

 

       Sincerely, 

 

 
 

       Matthew Amster 

 

Attachments 

 

cc: Marty Millman 

 Michael W. Larkin, Esq. 
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